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And it was during the first Sunday of 

Advent of 2012 that the campaign was 

launched simultaneously in all the 19 

Catholic dioceses in the country.  

This launch followed previous successes 

registered in relation to the campaign 

since the Bishops decided to do some-

thing about it. 

Meanwhile, during the same period, she 

said the Vatican too realised that domes-

tic violence is a problem and that their 

focus was also turned on the family 

where the vice is perpetuated.  

To the Catholic communicators, she said 

the workshop was aimed at empowering 

them to ensure domestic violence is non-

existent in Uganda. “You have the 

‘guns’ (i.e. radio stations), we are only 

giving you the ‘bullets’ to use”, Kwesiga-

bo said, of the bishops’ idea of involving 

the Catholic media in the campaign.  

She said the involvement of the com-

munication department was a big 

step forward as they would be able 

to package information on domestic 

violence for the community.  

With its focus on the family, she said 

the campaign aims to change atti-

tudes within households in situations 

of conflict to seek dialogue as a 

means of preventing domestic vio-

lence.  

She then called on the communica-

tors to roll out a programme of 

U  ganda Catholic Bishops’ campaign against domes-

tic violence has been given 

new impetus, as diocesan com-

munication coordinators and 

Catholic radio stations have 

been drawn into the campaign. 

This followed a two-day training 

workshop organised by Social 

Communications Department of 

the Uganda Catholic Secretariat 

for diocesan communication coor-

dinators and radio presenters from 

Catholic radio stations.  

The workshop which drew 

communication coordinators 

from 17 dioceses and radio 

presenters from the eight 

Catholic radio stations was 

based on the campaign’s gen-

eral theme: “shared decision, 

shared development, shared 

happiness.” 

Giving a brief background to the cam-

paign, the national coordinator, Mrs Flor-

ence Kwesigabo said there are two ap-

proaches to the campaign, namely pre-

vention and response, but added that 

“ours is to prevent rather than respond to 

the violence.” “Don’t let someone be 

beheaded before you come to help,” she 

told the Catholic communicators. 

She said the campaign was aimed at cre-

ating awareness among the community so 

that “we get rid of this violence.”  

The national coordinator explained 

that it was in 2008 when the Bishops 

realised that domestic violence is a 

big problem throughout Uganda.  

By Sr. Grace Candiru, 
MSMMC  

A cross section of Catholic communicators attend a workshop on anti-domestic violence cam-
paign organised by Social Communications Department of the Uganda Episcopal Conference in  

Kampala  

Domestic Violence campaign 
given new momentum  
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as domestic violence is a daily menu 

in most of our communities,” she 

said with concern.   

She said the violence facing our so-

ciety today has its roots in our 

homes. “Violence is manufactured in 

our homes and then manifested 

throughout our communities,” adding 

that offices, convents and presbyter-

ies become some of the places where 

it is manifested.   

Recalling the Rwandan 1994 geno-

cide where priests and nuns killed or 

organised the killing of their fellow 

priests and nuns, she said there was 

need to go to the roots where vio-

lence is manufactured.     

She then called on priests and other 

pastoral agents who have already 

been taken on board to preach to 

their congregations about the conse-

quences of violence. “Your teaching 

should focus on strengthening the 

family units,” she said.  

Her call is in light of the fact that 

majorities of the diocesan communi-

cation coordinators are either priests 

or religious nuns. 

But she warned that there is need to 

package the information differently 

in an attractive way so as to attract 

people to participate.  

She said for instance while invit-
ing people for a talk on domestic 
violence may scare away perpe-
trators, a similar invitation that 
calls for a talk on wealth creation 
may attract people to attend.  ■ 

awareness-raising through reporting 

on issues of domestic violence within 

their communities. “This campaign is 

about teaching and sensitising the 

community about domestic vio-

lence,” she said.  

Explaining the root cause of the 

problem, she said domestic violence 

was mainly power struggle in the 

household and that this is often man-

ifested inform of sexual, physical, 

economic or emotional violence.   

“Even actions such as adults opening 

their eyes wide on a child are tanta-

mount to domestic violence,” she 

further explained.  

Mrs Kwesigabo further warned that 

domestic violence is real and that it 

is hurting our communities. “There 

are very few role model homes today 

A group of cultural dancers entertain guests at the launch of anti-domestic violence campaign in Arua Diocese in Oriajini last year.  

B 
ishop Sabino Ocan Odoki of Arua Diocese has ap-

pealed to catechists to be good shepherds that 

bring peace, unity and love among people. 

The Bishop made the appeal during the 33rd graduation of 

the catechists at Lodonga Minor Basilica. He urged the 
newly commissioned catechists to put the pastoral skills 

and knowledge they acquired in to practice so as to im-
prove the spiritual life of the people.  

The Bishop said many people want to turn away from God 

and that many children are lacking discipline and other 
moral values in schools and homes because they have lit-

tle knowledge about prayers and church doctrines, while 
others only think about wealth.  

Taban David one of the graduates said in the two years, 

they learnt spiritual leadership skills and income generat-
ing activities, among other things.  

Onyakuni Christopher, a tutor at the Centre outlined the 

negative attitudes of some catechists who finished first 
year to join second year course and inadequate support 

from some parishes as challenges facing the institution. 

Lodonga SPACE, Pastoral Training Centre has so far 
trained over 700 catechists from Arua, Nebbi and Yeyi 
Dioceses. ■ 

By Ajobe Martin, Communication Secretary, Lodonga Parish 

Bring peace, unity, love among 

people ï Bishop Odoki   
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Reflecting on  the Popeôs message for 
World Day of the Sick  

T 
he annual 
World Day 
of the sick is 

commemorated on 
the feast of Our 
Lady of Lourdes 
on 11th February. 
For this year’s cel-
ebration, the Holy 
Father Pope Fran-
cis issued a docu-
ment to mark this 
day and although 
the day has al-
ready been cele-
brated, the Pope’s 
message to the 
sick and the care-
givers still remains 
relevant.  

Here below is a 
reflection on the 
message of the 
Pope ent it l ed 
“Sapientia Cordis” (Wisdom of the Heart) based on a pas-
sage from the Book of Job: (29:15), “I was eyes to the 
blind and feet to the lame.”  

The World Day of the Sick which was instituted by Pope 
John Paul II, twenty three years ago is celebrated on the 
commemoration of Our Lady of Lourdes on February 11. 
According to him, commemorating the day serves as “a 
special time for prayer and sharing, of offering one’s suf-
fering for the good of the Church and of reminding us to 
see in our sick brother or sister the face of Christ.” 

In introducing the theme of the message: the wisdom of 
the heart "I was eyes to the blind, and feet to the lame,” 
Pope Francis addressed himself to the sick who are bur-
dened with all sorts of illnesses, to unite their sufferings 
to that of Christ. He also addressed himself to the pro-
fessionals and volunteers in the field of health care.  

In the perspective of the wisdom of the heart, the Pope’s 
message called for health care workers to be sensitive to 
the sufferings of their brothers and sisters through 
whom they can see the image of God.   

The Pope said that Wisdom is not an abstract 
knowledge or a theoretical thing but “a way of seeing 
things infused by the Holy Spirit” in the minds and the 
hearts of those who are sensitive to the sufferings of 
their brothers and sisters through whom they can see 
the image of God.  

Like Job whose moral greatness found expression in his 
care for the poor, the orphans and widows, Pope Francis 
said today many Christians are genuinely rooted in their 
faith in the help they give to the sick who are helpless. 

“By lives rooted in a genuine faith, they are eyes to the 
blind and feet to the lame,” the Holy Father said, of 
health care workers. He explained that healthcare work-

ers are often 
close to the sick 
in need of con-
stant care and 
help in washing, 
dressing and 
eating. 

But he was 
quick to note 
that this can 
become tiring 
and burden-
some especially 
when it is pro-
longed. “It is 
relatively easy to 
help someone 
for a few days 
but it is difficult 
to look after a 
p e r s o n  f o r 
months or even 
years in some 

cases,” the Pope said.  

And it even gets worse if they (the sick) are no longer capable of 
expressing gratitude for the help they receive.  

Nevertheless, Pope Francis applauded the care of the 
sick who are helpless, as a great path of sanctification. 
He explained that in those difficult moments we can 
only rely in a special way on the closeness of the Lord 
and thus become a special means of support for the 
Church’s mission. 

Another explanation the Holy Father gave of the 
“Wisdom of the heart” is of “just being there.” He said 
time spent with the sick is holy time. In that our pres-
ence of “just being there” for the sick conforms us to the 
image of his Son, who came not to be served but to 
serve, and give his life as a ransom for many.  

He called for the need to invoke the Holy Spirit to grant 
us the grace to appreciate the value of our “often unspo-
ken willingness” to spend time with our brothers and 
sisters, because of our willingness and affection, feel 
more loved and comforted.  

Wisdom of the heart, which means going forth from 
ourselves to our brothers and sisters. Here the Pope ex-
plained that many times we forget the value of spending 
time at the bedside of the sick (visiting and helping 
them) and we are in such a rush of doing, of producing 
that we forget our Lord’s words: “... You did it unto me.”  

He stressed the need to reach out to others in their need as an 
absolute priority saying it is the clearest sign for discerning spir-
itual growth in response to God’s free gift.   

Wisdom of the heart – a call to show solidarity with our 
brothers and sister without judging them. Here the Holy 

(Continued on page 6) 

Pope Francis blesses a sick child before a canonisation Mass for  
Joseph Vaz in the Sri Lankan capital of Colombo on Jan 4, 2015  
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FROM  THE  BISHOPõS OFFICE 

B ishop Sabino Ocan Odoki has made new appointments which were officially an-
nounced on the day of the Chrism Mass at Edio-
fe Cathedral. All the appointments took effect on 
25
th
 March 2015. 
 
Fr Isaac Riyo, appointed as Parish Priest of 

Ocoko Sub-Parish. 
 
Fr Paul Opoki, A.J., appointed as Parish- 

Priest- Loa Sub- Parish. 
 
 Fr Modesto Etrima, appointed as Curate 

of Maracha Catholic Parish. 
 
Fr John Sabo, appointed as Assistant 

Chaplain, Benedictine Sisters of Per-
petual Adoration. 

 

Fr Kennedy Oziga, A.J., appointed 
as Parish Priest, Oluko Catholic 
Parish. 

 
Fr Felix Epima, appointed as Director 

of SPACE. 
 
Fr John Baptist Drabo, Re-appointed 

as Chaplain of Catholic Charismatic 
Renewal group. 

 
Fr Henry Odonga Madrara, appoint-

ed as acting Parish Priest of Moyo 
Catholic Parish. 

 
Fr Solomon Ngos Pacutho, for nomi-

nation to chaplaincy of Muni Univer-
sity. 

 
Fr Silvano Awia, appointed as Curate 

of Ajia Catholic Parish. 
 
Fr Stephen Mulago, appointed as as-

sistant Chaplain of Catholic Charis-
matic enewal group. 

 
Fr Philip Omba, appointed acting 

Parish Priest of Yumbe Catholic 
Parish. 

 
Fr Charles Alia, appointed as Curate of 

Oluvu Catholic Parish. 
 
Msgr Matthias Miria, appointed 

as acting Parish Priest of Aripea 
Catholic Parish. 

 
Fr Marius Andiaku, appointed as Cu-

rate and chaplain of schools in Micu 
Catholic Parish. 

 
Fr Elizeo Ovure, appointed as acting 

Episcopal Vicar of Moyo Vicariate. 
 
Fr Moses Abidrabo, appointed 

Curate of Laropi Catholic Parish. 
 
Fr Stanley Candia is on sick leave and 

will be resident at Aripea Catholic 
Parish.  
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THE SIGN  OF THE CROSS AT MASS,  
OTHER DEVOTIONAL CELEBRATIONS 

T 
he other day a priest at Ediofe 
Cathedral was commenting about 
the fact that many Christians 

often leave the church before the final 
blessing and I thought his comment 
was spot on. 

It is something I had observed and wondered 
why it was becoming more normal than unu-
sual for people to walk away before the final 
blessing. I also made a similar observation at 
Christ the King Church sometime back of 
people hurrying off before the final blessing.   

The first time I saw it at Christ the King 
– Catholic Centre, I was totally 
shocked. Someone had told me of the 
problem and so I decided to pray from 
outside just to have a first hand experi-
ence.  

Many people left the church on their 
return from offertory. Then many more 
left as they returned from Holy Com-
munion. Those leaving comprised men 
and women both young and old as well 
as children. As these people left I was 
thinking where are they hurrying to?  

But here in Ediofe Cathedral where I 
am stationed, the situation is much 
worse. Besides people walking off be-
fore the final blessing, many people just 
keep on conversing as the mass goes 
on. Children run around playing thus 

worsening the situation. Others run off 
to buy edibles like popcorns, biscuits, 
sweets etc.  

Many of these actions I believe are en-
couraged by adults who give these chil-
dren money when they are coming to 
church. But let us leave it here for the 
time being because I intent to share my 
views more on this issue in the coming 
publications.  

For the Cathedral this situation is fur-
ther aggravated by the fact that liturgi-
cal celebrations take place in the open 
shelter in front of the priests’ house as 
the cathedral renovation work goes on.  

Under such situations, one can 
hardly be recollected enough to 
concentrate on the liturgical cele-
brations taking place.  

Of course this does not mean that 
you are free to talk since the cele-
brations are taking place outside, 
no! The shelter where mass is cele-
brated is a holy ground and we 
need to respect it as such.  

As liturgical celebrations go on, 
Jesus comes to us through the 
Word of God and the sacraments 
and as such we need to give rever-
ence to this holy place.  

But that said I would like to come back to the 
issue of the blessings at mass. 

First of all, it is important to under-
stand that the sign of the cross is a 
blessing, a reminder to the faithful of 
the cross of salivation while invoking 
the Holy Trinity – Father, Son and the 
Holy Spirit.  

By signing ourselves with the sign of 
the cross, we begin a relationship with 
God be it individually or as a communi-
ty during communal worship.   

And as Catholics we trace the sign of 
the cross from our forehead to the 
chest, then from the left to the right 
shoulder with the right hand. With this 
gesture, we symbolically indicate the 
figure of Christ’s Cross.  

So technically speaking, the sign of the 
cross is a sacred sign which the Church 
has instituted to prepare us to receive 
grace and it sanctifies a moment or cir-
cumstance in which we enter as we sign 
ourselves. From the earliest days, the 
Church has used the sign of the cross to 
begin and conclude other forms of 
prayer and the Holy Mass.  

It is therefore important that each one 
of us makes an effort to come to church 
in time to start any prayer meeting or 
the holy sacrifice of the Mass from the 
very beginning with the communal sign 
of the cross.  

And likewise, it is important to con-
clude the mass with the final communal 

blessing from the celebrant. 

Within the celebration of the 
Holy mass, there is also an-
other instance when we make 
the sign of the cross on our 
foreheads, lips and chest. 
While some of us may per-
form this act mechanically, 
the making of the Sign of the 
Cross on our foreheads, lips 
and chest before the reading 
of the Gospel has a specific 
meaning.  

In so doing, we acknowledge our 
belief in the Word of God, our 
commitment to spread the word 
of God in our day to day lives 
with our lips and our awareness 
of God’s presence in our hearts.  

So practically, we make the sign 
of the cross at the beginning of a 
liturgical celebration like holy 
mass or during various activities 
that are devotional in character 
such as at the beginning of the 
recitation of the rosary.  

By Sr Grace Candiru, MSMMC 

His Eminence Fernando Cardinal Filoni blesses the congregation during offertory procession at 
Indriani. With the sign of the cross we begin and maintain a relationship with God.  
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 Vurra Parish for a year of peace, 
love, unity  

Father explained that charity takes time – time to care 
for the sick, time to visit them and time to be at their 
side like Job’s friends.  

But while Job’s friends believed (judged) that his suffering was 
a punishment from God for his sins, the Pope said true charity 
is a sharing which does not judge, demand conversion of others 
and is free of false humility.  

So even when illness, loneliness and inability makes it hard for 
us to reach out to others, the experience of suffering can be-
come a privileged means of transmitting grace and a source for 
gaining and growing in the Wisdom of heart.   

Thus, the Holy Father concluded that people immersed 
in the mystery of suffering and pain, when they accept 
these in faith, can themselves become living witnesses 
of a faith capable of embracing suffering, even without 
being able to understand its full meaning. ■ 

(Continued from page 3) 

But while the making of the sign of the cross may at 
times seem like a routine action, as Catholics, it marks 
us as Christians and is a visible expression of our be-
lief and hope in God. 

It is a simple yet profound act that makes us mindful of God’s 
love for us, a love that promises everlasting life. As such, the 
sign of the cross should be made with purpose and precision, 
but not hastily or carelessly. In other words we should make 
the sign of the cross consciously.  

And at the end of that liturgical celebration, activity or devo-
tional prayer, we again sign ourselves with the sign of the 
cross, calling upon ourselves God’s blessings.  

Therefore, since the sign of the cross is part and parcel 
of our prayer be it devotional or liturgical, those who 
walk off before receiving that final blessing, especially 
during holy mass, miss God’s blessing coming to us 
through his minister.  ■ 

(Continued from page 5) 

would con-
tinue to 
pray togeth-
er as usual 
until next 
year but 
that offertories and other adminis-
trative works will be done separate-
ly.  

Further more, Fr Robert also used 
the opportunity to announce the 
transfers and assignment of cate-
chists, which the catechists highly 
welcomed.  

The Parish curate, Fr Tom Walter 
Amati announced that there would 
be frequent celebration of holy mass 
and services for students and pupils 
especially in Catholic founded 
schools. He called on the catechists 
to respect themselves, and always 
make friends with the right people. 

The Zone catechist, Avutia Sav-
erino who chaired the meeting 
called upon catechists to mobi-
lise and convince youths to par-
ticipate in church activities, 
saying this would pave way for 
them (youths) to embrace spe-
cialised vocations such as 
priesthood and religious life as 
well as becoming catechists. 

 

Q ueen of Africa, Vurra Par-
ish has dedicated 2015 as 
the year of peace, unity, 

love and spiritual development. 

This declaration was made by 
the Parish priest, Fr Robert Ayi-
ko during catechists and priests’ 
monthly meeting at the begin-
ning of the year.  

The priest called on the catechists to 
live exemplary lives and work hard 
in order to play their roles. 

The meeting identified some key 
pastoral activities the parish 
will undertake during the 
course of the year. These in-
clude, celebrations of the sacra-
ments, team work by catechists, 
two parish pastoral councils and 
a joint meeting for catechists 
and finance, planning and de-
velopment committees.  

The meeting also identified priests’ 
maintenance as a project to be un-
dertaken by the Christians of the six 
zones of Vurra Parish. 

During the same meeting the Parish 
priest also declared that effective 
from January this year, Ekarakaf, 
the parish centre chapel is divided 
into two for the formation of Ekara-
kafe zone centre.  

Until then, Ekarakafe served both as 
a chapel and zone.  

The priest however explained that 
Christians from the two chapels 

By Orijabo  
Maxwell 

Communication  
Secretary 

T 
he 10th Provincial Peace Week celebra-
tions which took place in Lira Diocese 
ended with a key message that modern 

slavery is a terrible evil against our brothers 
and sisters. 

A communiqué which the bishops and cul-
tural leaders signed at the end of the Peace 
Week, called for the need to address issues 
of slavery both individually and collectively. 

The theme “No longer slaves but brothers and 
sisters” drawn from this year’s Pope’s message for 
the World Day of Prayer for peace helped delegates 
to reflect on poverty and enslavement, tribalism, 
land wrangles, corruption and domestic violence. 

Bishop Joseph Franzelli explained that the 
Pope’s message on slavery might have 
seemed a bit out of place because slavery 
belongs to the past centuries, yet there are 
new forms of slavery which prevent people 
from living free. 

He said the Pope’s message identified some 
forms of modern slavery such as child and 
forced labour and human trafficking for 
organs and for prostitution, among others. 
He said by embracing the pope’s message, 
delegates were able to reflect on these issues 
and come up with resolutions to tackle them. 

On the issue of land wrangles, Bishop Jo-
seph Franzelli of Lira Diocese explained that 
the war on Joseph Kony may be over but 
that we now have the war on land. The con-
ference noted that there are a lot of land 
related wrangles within families and clans as 
well as intertribal and cross boarder conflicts 
which at times lead to lose of lives. 

At the end of the deliberations, religious and 
cultural leaders from the greater north and 
the west Nile region committed themselves 
to creating support mechanisms to end pov-
erty, and fight slavery, tribalism and land 
wrangles in the region. They also pledged to 
offer pastoral counselling and continued 
mediation in conflicts within families, clans, 

tribes and in the country.  ■ 

Gulu Ecclesiastical 
province to fight  
modern slavery  
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Parishes donate food for 
Pokea Seminary  

Christians raise 
millions for catechists  

F 
our Parishes in Arua Diocese 
last year responded positively 
in supporting Pokea Minor 

Seminary through contribution of 
food, as revealed by the Rector, Fr 
John Mary Inziku. 

The four Parishes included Otumbari 
which gave 259kg of maize grain and 
214kg of beans worth 703,900/=, Lug-
bari 100kg of cassava flour valued at 
90,000/= and Aripea parish contributed 
65kg of beans amounting 143,000/=.  

Meanwhi le  Pokea Cathol ic  Par ish 
cont r ibuted Osubi  (greens) val -
ued at  120,000/= in addi t ion  to 
some Chr ist ians doing  f ie ld  work 
of  weeding  groundnuts  of  the 
seminary.  The four  par ishes are 
par t  of  the 41 par ishes that  
make up Arua Diocese. 

This was contained in the Rectorôs report 
to the Parentsô Teachers Association 
(PTA) annual general meeting held at the 
school. In the meeting members resolved 
that each Christian must support the 
Minor Seminary with 100/= (one hun-
dred Ugandan Shillings) each. 

 The Rector also revealed some of the 
challenges facing the institution as theft 
of School properties like bulbs, stools 
and some students sneaking out during 
night hours. Other challenges facing the 
school also included poor payment of 
school fees and lack of efficient means of 
transportation, among others.  

And on the achievements of the school, 
he outlined the construction of VIP la-
trines for staff quarters, the introduction 
of literature in English as a subject in ñOò 

level clas-
ses and the 
w r i t i n g 
club. 

Last year 
P o k e a 
M i n o r 
S e m i n a r y 
had a to-
tal of 215 
s t u d e n t s 
registered 
but those 
who com-
pleted the 
academic 
year numbered 208. The institution 
has 63 members of staff, among 
them 28 teaching staff, 7 non -
teaching staff and 28 support staff.  

In a related incident, parents of 
Pokea Minor Seminary have passed 
an estimated draft budget of 
468,619,300/= for the smooth run-
ning of the Academic Year 2015.  

This budget estimate was presented 
by Mr. Onzi Fedenzio, the school 
accountant during the same PTA 
annual general meeting held at the 
school. Mr. Onzi said the source of 
the income is from donations, spe-
cial collections, school fees, and del-
egated funds among others.  

Mr. Stephen the PTA vice chairperson 
thanked parents for attending the meet-
ing in large numbers. The Rector, Fr. 
Inziku advised parents to have regular 
school visits in order to promote vocation 
in the seminarians in Arua and Nebbi 

dioceses. ■ 

R 
everend 

Fr. Ken-

nedy 

Oziga is the new 

parish priest of 

the Immaculate Heart of Mary, Oluko 

Parish, replacing Fr. Thomas Yanga 

Bukule AJ.  

Earlier on, Bishop Sabino Ocan Odoki 

who had appointed Fr Oziga as a care 

taker at the time of the hand over con-

firmed his appointment as parish priest 

in the recent assignments announced 

on the day of the Chrism mass. 

The curate of the Parish, Fr. Vic-

tor Mundua was also transferred. 

The changes were made by the 

authorities of the Congregation of 

Apostle of Jesus. 

The handover which took place in the 

presence of the Vicar General, Msgr. 

Primo Asega and the Diocesan Finan-

cial Administrator, Fr Charles Idraku 

had in attendance over sixty members 

of the pastoral Council.  

The outgoing parish priest, Fr Yanga 

said Oluko Parish is a rich parish with 

a strong faith. He appealed to the in-

coming priests to correct the poor rela-

tionship and coordination that existed 

among the Christians, parish finance 

team, catechists and the priests. 

Fr Idraku encouraged the chapel and 

parish leaders to be transparent in sup-

porting the parish. He called on the 

new parish priest to work hand in hand 

to reactivate the Parish bank account 

which was said to be dormant.  

Meanwhile Arua Diocese Vicar Gen-

eral was concerned that many of the 

parish properties were not indicated on 

inventory book. He called on the par-

ish finance committee to ensure that 

they make use of the inventory every 

financial year of the church so that all 

church properties are listed in the in-

ventory.  

Msgr. Asega was also concerned that 

the inventory was not signed by any of 

the parish authorities. ■ 

Oluko Parish gets 
new parish priest  

C 
hristians in St. Joseph Parish Mara-
cha have contributed over 16 million 
Uganda shilling to support the cate-
chists.  

This was revealed by Mr. Jacinto Vunipi, 
the Parish finance chairman during cate-
chists and finance committee meeting. He 
advised the Christians to cooperate with 
the Parish agents so as to make the work easier.  

Catechist Lonzino Guma the Zone leader of Ambekua zone urged the 
catechists to be transparent and objective while spending the money. 
He thanked the Christians of Maracha Parish for their generous 
support. ■ 

Eyotre Titus, Communications  
Secretary  

By Alema Patrick 
Communication  

Secretary 

By Ariku Peter,  
Communication  Secretary  
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L 
acor Parish in Gulu Archdiocese 
has received a donation of 13 
bicycles from an Italian based 

organization ñCoure Amico Fraternity 
Onlusò under the project for catechistôs 

transport. 

The project that was written by Fr. Justine 
Loum, the Parish priest of Lacor parish 
and endorsed by the archbishop John 
Baptist Odama of Gulu Archdiocese was 

honored and responded to. 

Father Justine received the donation on 
the 6/12/2014 and immediately bought 13 
brand new ñRoad master Kingò bicycles 
which he distributed to 13 different 

chapels under Lacor parish. 

The chairperson for chapel councils and 
catechists of the following chapels 
received the bicycle for their chapels. The 
chapels include Alokolum, Kulukeno, 
Panga, Bwobo Tochi, Paminano, 
Alelelele, Pagak and Paminyae chapel. 
Others that received the bicycles on 
behalf of their chapels were leaders from 
Olwo chapel, Langol chapel, Kaladima 
chapel, Keyo chapel and Rwot Obilo 

chapel 

The priest however revealed that four 
chapels had not yet received this good 
offer of transport. The chapels include 
Lacor main chapel, Pugwinyi, Kulu Opal, 
Pakpala and newly upcoming chapel of 

Lajok Olwiyo. 

He thanked the organisation for the 
donation and the archbishop of Gulu for 
endorsing the project which has yielded a 
fruit and answered a long time demand by 
catechists for a means of transport. He 
advised the catechists who received the 
bicycles to maintain and keep them 
functioning to aid them in their pastoral 

work.  

Mr. Irwenyo Richard, the chairman parish 
pastoral council cautioned the catechists 
to make use of the bicycles for pastoral 

work other than anything else. 

Mr. Nyero Lawrence, the catechist of 
Alokolum chapel and also acting head 
catechist on behalf of the catechists 
thanked the donors for the offer and 
thanked God for answering their prayer for 
a means of transport which has been long 

overdue. ■ 

By Peter Komakech, Communication 
Secretary, Lacor Parish – Gulu  

Lacor Parish 
receives 13 bicycles 

Lack of male involvement in 
antenatal care worrying  

N 
egative attitude of some men to-

wards antenatal services is worry-

ing health workers at Oli Health 

Center IV in River Oli division of Arua 

Municipality. 

Sister Doreen Byabu, the in charge of 

the maternity ward explained that ante-

natal care is the care mothers receive 

from healthcare professionals during 

their pregnancy.  

She said the purpose of antenatal care 

is to monitor the health of the mothers 

and their unborn babies. This helps to 

detect any possible risk associated with 

pregnancy and the couple is advised 

accordingly.  

Additionally she said the couple is also 

advised on how to manage the pregnancy 

and more importantly to test the couple for 

HIV so as to know their status together for 

better family planning. She said it was im-

portant that the couple come together for 

these services offered during antenatal care. 

She said it was however unfortunate that 

most men assume other responsibilities that 

always keep them occupied.  

“You the men should stop dodging 

your wives during antenatal visits say-

ing this service is for both partners. It 

is the responsibility of both of you to 

take care of your offspring and this 

responsibility starts right from the time 

of conception,” she explained.  

Sister Doreen 

said women 

are suitable 

companion to 

help man and 

therefore men 

should be in 

position to 

offer generous 

support to 

their wives not 

only during 

pregnancy but 

throughout 

their relationship.  

To expound on her point, she quoted the 

book of Genesis 2:21-24, which explains 

the origin of the woman. “Then the Lord 

God made man to fall into a deep sleep, and 

while he was sleeping, he took out one of 

man’s ribs and closed up the flesh. 

 He formed a woman out of a rib and 

brought her to him. Then the man said, at 

last, here is one of my own kind – bone 

taken from my bone, and flesh from my 

flesh. ‘Woman’ is her name because she 

was taken out of man. That is why a man 

leaves his father and mother and is united 

with his wife, and they become ONE”.  

She therefore called on men to take up their 

responsibility to ensure that healthier and 

live babies are produced. She said this can 

only be achieved if  we are able to make use 

of the health facilities near us to prevent 

maternal mortality. ■ 

 

Ezati Emmanuel,  
Communication Secr. 

C 
atholic students of Uganda Christian Univer-

sity (UCU) Arua campus have been called 

upon to have peaceful co-existence among 

themselves, their masters and to put their trust in the 

Lord Jesus in whatever they do.  

The curate of Vurra Parish, Fr Amati 

Tom Walter said this while presiding 

over the end of semester holy mass for 

the students of UCU at Okuvu Chapel in 

Vurra Catholic parish.  

The priest said in higher institutions of learning stu-

dents should aim at making permanent friendships 

and not enemies because they will need one an-

other’s help to get started with jobs. 

“After the course that each of you is pursuing 

you are going to start looking for jobs and 

your friend whom you have been relating 

positively with, will unexpectedly pave way 

for a brighter future for you,” he said. 

He said that friendship in school should be 

regardless of social, religious and political 

background, adding that students should see 

themselves as children of one family. 

Recalling his own experience, Fr Amati said 

he had some Muslim friends who helped him 

during difficult moments while at school. 

“Later on, I helped them when they wanted to 

travel to Israel,” he recalled. 

Colbert Neology, chairman of the Catholic 

community (UCU) Arua campus called upon 

the students to have good relationship with the 

hosting community and vice versa. “If we do 

not relate well with you, it will be difficult for 

us to stay and pray together here at Okuvu 

Chapel,” he said.   

Neology also challenged the community 

around to own the school and sent their chil-

dren to study there. “We need to take full 

responsibility upon ourselves to own any 

school within our vicinity as they open our 

eyes to good things and it is the only perma-

nent gift parents can ever give to their chil-

dren,” he advised. ■ 

Ezati Emmanuel,, Communication Secr. 

Catholic students called to  
peaceful co -existence  
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GANAL prepares  
for martyrsü day 

celebration  

Ajia Parish celebrates 10 years  

H 
undreds of choir members from 

Gulu Ecclesiastical Province are 

in advance preparations to ani-

mate this year’s Uganda Martyrs’ Day 

celebrations at Namugongo in June. 

The choirs coming under the umbrella of 

Gulu Archdiocese, Nebbi, Arua and Lira 

(GANAL) are having song practice eve-

ry Sunday at Our Lady and St Jude Par-

ish in Nagguru, Kampala.  

Although this year’s celebrations is offi-

cially animated by Lira Diocese, Bishop 

Joseph Franzelli of Lira and the organis-

ing committee for the celebrations have 

called choirs from other dioceses in the 

province to boost the Lira choir. The 

GANAL choir is to give 100 choristers 

to give support and sing together with 

choirs from Lira Diocese on 3rd June 

2015. 

Ms Maria Chakas, the GANAL choir 

chairperson urged all the choirs to turn 

up in large numbers so as to achieve 

“our vision expressed in our mission – 

to ‘Grow all new, alive in love.” ■ 

By Ajuni Charles, 
Communications Secretary, KALUCA. 

Highlighting some of the 
key transformations/
developments that have 
taken place in the parish, 
Nguonzi E Martin ex-
plained that the number 
of Christians had grown 
in the parish, adding that 
there is peaceful coexist-
ence among the Chris-
tians. 

Nguonzi who was the 
Chairman organising 
committee for the cele-

bration further pointed out 
infrastructural development and the 
foundation of St Peter Secondary 
school as some of the achievements of 
the parish over the last ten years.  

The chairman was however quick to 
note with concern some of the vices 
facing the parish. He singled out is-
sues like nepotism, lack of for-
giveness, selfishness, land wrangles 
and poor administration, among oth-
ers as affecting the community.  

Father Stephen Mulago, the, then 
parish priest of Ajia said elevating 
Ajia as a parish was a big blessing to 
the people.  

Eighty four candidates received the 
sacrament of confirmation while 
three couples received the sacrament 
of matrimony. ■ 

M 
sgr Kasto Adeti 
has challenged 
the Christians of 

Ajia Parish to put collec-
tive effort in supporting 
the parish financially and 
materially instead of rely-
ing of the diocese. 

The Episcopal vicar of 
Ediofe vicariate, who was 
the main celebrant at the 
10th anniversary celebra-
tion of the parish called 
on the Christians to speed 
up the development pro-
cess of their parish.  

“Ajia is a very rich place compared to 
other parishes but there is no sign of 
development because of selfishness,” 
he noted with concern.  

He encouraged parents to continue 
educating their children for better 
future. He however criticised the peo-
ple of Ajia for selling off their custom-
ary land for no good reasons without 
thinking of the future generations. He 
called on the people to desist from the 
practice.  

Msgr Adeti made the comments dur-
ing celebrations that saw hundreds of 
Christians converge at the Parish.  

The Christians rejoiced over the 
transformation that has taken place in 
their communities, which they attrib-
ute to the parish status of Ajia. 

By Andiga Johnston 
Communication Secretary 

H 
undreds of Christians gathered 
at Our Lady of Fatima 
Kayunga Parish, Lugazi Dio-

cese to commemorate the 21st anni-
versary of the foundation of Kampala 
Lugbara Catholicsô Association, 
(KALUCA) 

To the Christians who attended 
the celebration, the presence of 
the Ordinary Bishop Sabino Ocan 
Odoki and Bishop Emeritus Freder-
ick Drandua was a mark of recog-
nition of the importance of the 
association and community. 

With the theme of the celebration as 
ñWe are the living temples of Godò, Fr 
Peter Debo, acting chaplain of KALUCA 
welcomed the Christians to the cele-
bration.  

ñThis day is a historical one in our lives 
because we are marking the beginning 

of the third decade of our existence as 
a united group working together 
as people of God hailing from a 
particular region but also incorpo-
rating others as we live our lives 
as Christians,ò he said.  

He called on the congregation to 
thank the almighty God not only 
for the occasion but above all for 
the gift of life and faith that he 
has given them.  

ñWithout KALUCA many brothers and 
sisters in diaspora would be lost in 
terms of practice of our Catholic faith 
and a sense of belonging,ò he said 

He said there was need to appreciate 
the work of the founding fathers of 
KALUCA, some of whom have passed 
away while others are still alive. 
Among those who worked tireless-
ly for the association but have 

passed away are Angelo Zatison, 
Luke Ndaati, David Dramaza and 
Bayo Michael. 

Bishop Sabino who was the main cele-
brant thanked those whom God in-
spired to bring about ñthis celebration 
of love and unity among us.ò ñIt is a 
celebration of our communion with 
God as Catholics in Uganda as a 
whole,ò he said. 

Although the founding bishop has re-
tired, he said the number of church 
going Christians in and around Kampa-
la has continued to grow. ñWe should 
keep our faith growing,ò the Bishop 
added. 

ñAs we celebrate this day, let us con-
tinue to thank God for whatever good 
we have reaped through KALUCA and 
ask Godôs graces to face the challeng-
es before the association with love, 
courage, wisdom and prudence,ò he 
said. ■ 

By Ajuni Charles, Communications Secr. 

KALUCA celebrates decades of unity  
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L 
eaders of the Arua Diocese Catholic 
Action recently made a tour of all 
the 41 parishes of the diocese in a 

bid to revamp the association.  

And according to the leaders, the tour was 
aimed at creating awareness among the 
members on their roles and responsibili-
ties towards the universal church as well 
as encourage other Christians to join the 
association. 

During a stop over at St John Paul II Par-
ish, Oriajini, the diocesan association 
chairman emphasised to the over 180 
members in attendance that the Churchôs 
strength is in the faith of the association 
members.  

ñThe stronger the association is in faith 
issues and in numbers, the stronger the 
Church grows,ò he said 

He urged the members to always listen to 
their leaders and support pastoral agents 
in their various duties. He thanked Ori-
ajini Parish for the warm hospitality ac-

corded to his team. ■ 

By Andama Raphael, 
Communications Secretary, Oriajini Parish. 

F 
r. Saul Bileyo Amaza, the Parish 
priest of St. John Paul II Parish 
Oriajini has made new postings 

for catechists in this Parish.  

The affected catechists are Catechist 
Charles Olema of Ayua Jubilee chapel 
being posted to Oguvu chapel; Edokibo 
David of Oguvu chapel goes to Oriajini 
chapel. Meanwhile catechist Stephen 
Odipio of Oriajini chapel has been post-
ed to replace Luka Oriku who has been 
retired at Ariepi chapel. 

Catechist Silvano Asiku replaces 
Charles at Ayua while Catechist Kasto 
Apeku, zone leader of Oriajini zone and 
catechist Emmanuel Inzikoa, the zone 
leader of Ulua zone have been made to 
swap their respective zones. 

According to the Parish priest, the 
transfers which were done in consulta-
tion with the Parish Pastoral council 
took effect on 27/1/2015. ■ 

By Andama Raphael, 
Communications Secretary, Oriajini Parish 

F 
inance Chairman, Biajo Adriko has 
called  for  cooperation  and  team 
spirit as key factors to the develop-

ment of the church from the small Chris-
tian community right up to the diocesan 
level. 

The Finance Chairman said this during 
last years’ pastoral council meeting held at 
Ulua Eucharistic Centre.  

He thanked all  the pastoral agents for 
their  tireless  spiritual  mobilisation  of 
Christians  towards  the  growth  of  the 
Catholic faith in Ulua Eucharistic Centre, 
Oriajini Parish. 

On the issue of contributions for cate-
chists, Biajo revealed that Oriajini zone 
was  leading  by  1,587,000/=,  Yole  by 
1,548,650/=, Ulua by 1,016,000, and fi-
nally Ewadri by 803,000/=. 

He called on the catechists to sensitise the 
Small Christian Communities on the de-
velopment of the church saying without 
them, the church will not grow and that 
faith will decline. 

But he said there was need to train small 
Christian community leaders so as to ena-
ble them play their leadership roles.   

“Small Christian leaders need skills to 
cope up with challenges arising from their 
routine duties at small Christian Commu-
nities in the development of the domestic 

church,” he noted with concern. ■ 

By Ndebo Brian, Ast. Communication Secr. 

Leaders of Catholic 
Action in a tour  

Catechistsü 
assignments  

Cooperation, team spirit 
factors in  

development of church  

Correction  
There was a mix up of information that ap-
peared about Nyadri Parish on this page on 
the 4th and the 9th paragraphs, for which we 
apologise.  

The 4th paragraph read: ñThe Bishop, after 
careful study and considerations, read the new 
degree to open Nyadri parish to the diocesan 
clergy and said the Parish would be called 
ñChrist the Universal Kingò Nyadri Town Par-
ish.ò   
The word Degree should have read as DE-
CREE.  
And the  9th paragraph read: ñThe Bishop 
confirmed 104 candidates, blessed six couples 
and blessed the fatherôs house and the refec-
tory,ò However the word refectory should have 
read ORATORY.  

P 
ope Francis has declared an ex-
traordinary Holy year of Mercy 
during the homily of the penitential 

celebration with which he opened the “24 
Hours for the Lord” initiative.  

With the Jubilee, the Pope called on the 
Church to rediscover the meaning of the 
mission entrusted to her by the Lord on 
the day of Easter – namely to be a sign 
and instrument of the Father’s mercy (cf. 
Jn 20:21-23).  

The “Jubilee of Mercy” which is set to com-
mence with the opening of the Holy Door of St 
Peter’s Basilica at the Vatican on the Solemnity 
of the Immaculate Conception, 8 December, 
will conclude on November 20, 2016 with the 
Solemnity of Our Lord Jesus Christ, King of the 
Universe. 

Pope Francis said the significance of the 
beginning date is twofold. He said the 
feast of the Immaculate Conception re-
calls God’s action from the very beginning 
of the history of mankind. After the sin of 
Adam and Eve, God did not wish to leave 
humanity alone in the midst of evil but 
turned his gaze to Mary, holy and immac-
ulate in love (cf. Eph. 1:4), choosing her to 
be the Mother of man’s Redeemer.  

“Thus, when faced with the gravity of sin, 
God responds with the fullness of mercy,” 
the Pope said.  

Another significance of the beginning date 
is that it marks the 50th anniversary of the 
closing of the Second Vatican Ecumenical 
Council. With the Council, the Church 

entered a new phase of her history – a 
time when the walls which too long had 
made the Church a kind of fortress were 
torn down and the gospel was proclaimed 
in a new way. 

In addition to the opening of the Holy 
Door and the indulgences that are typical-
ly offered during a jubilee year, the Pope 
has directed that all dioceses take part in 
the jubilee. Hence, there will be a holy 
door at the cathedral or another signifi-
cant church in every diocese as well as at 
major shrines. 

While acknowledging the fact that so 
many people including the youth are re-
turning to the Sacrament of Reconcilia-
tion, the Pope further directed that on the 
Friday and Saturday preceding the Fourth 
Sunday of Lent, confessions be heard for 
24 hours in every diocese of the world. 

He said through this experience humanity 
is rediscovering a path back to the Lord, 
living a moment of intense prayer and 
finding meaning in their lives. He there-
fore called for the need to place the Sacra-
ment of Reconciliation at the centre once 
more in such a way that it will enable peo-
ple to touch the grandeur of God’s mercy 
with their own hands. 

The Pope also said that during the jubilee, 
he will send out special “missionaries of 
mercy,” priests “to whom I will grant the 
authority to pardon even those sins re-
served to the Holy See”-- that is, certain 
excommunicable offenses listed in the 
Code of Canon Law such as the desecra-

Pope announces Jubilee Year of Mercy  

tion of the Eucharist, the use of physical 
force against the Roman Pontiff, or a 
priest’s revelation of sins heard in the 
Sacrament of Penance. 

He called on the Bishops to celebrate the 
Sacrament of Reconciliation with their 
people so that the time of grace offered 
by the Jubilee Year will make it possible 
for many of God’s sons and daughters to 
take up once again the journey to the 

Father’s house.” ■ 
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A 
s priests in Arua Diocese re-
newed their consecration 
during the commemoration 

of the day of the Holy Orders, Bish-
op Sabino Ocan Odoki called on 
Christians to renew their baptismal, 
religious and matrimonial commit-
ments. 

 “On this day we remember the in-
stitution of the Holy Orders and it is 
important that Christians renew 
their various commitments within 
the Church,” the Bishop said, to the 
h u n d r e d s  o f 
Christians who 
attended the cele-
bration. 

Acknowledging 
the presence of 
the school chil-
dren who attend-
ed the Chrism 
mass, he said it 
was important that the youth and 
children were present because next 
time they will be the priests to lead 
this church. 

And addressing himself to the par-
ents, the Bishop called on them to 
be exemplary and also propose to 
them (their children) the vocation 
to the priesthood and religious life. 

He said through baptism, we like 
Jesus have been anointed to preach 
the good news, adding that there is 
suffering in the work of Jesus. 

“The children become what they 
see,” the Bishop went on to explain, 
“and as such we have to be good role 
models – good examples which they 
can imitate,” he said. 

The Bishop made the call during the 
Chrism mass at Ediofe Cathedral. 
Although the institution of the Holy 
Orders is commemorated on Holy 

Thursday, the 
Chrism mass in 
Arua Diocese is 
often celebrated 
a day earlier 
(Holy Wednes-
day) to enable 
the priests to 
celebrate the 
Holy Thursday 

mass for their Christians. 

The celebrations which drew slight-
ly over 100 priests throughout the 
diocese followed a meeting that the 
Bishop had with the priests both 
diocesan and missionary working 
within the diocese. 

Reflecting on the readings of the 

day, the Bishop likened the priests’ 
mission to that of the prophet Isaiah 
and Jesus, saying suffering should 
not stop them from giving blessings 
to the people. 

“Instead, the suffering of the people 
should also be our suffering, adding 
that “our mission is to bring people 
to God.”  He called on the Christians 
to work in communion with their 
priests and the Bishop. 

Further more, Bishop Sabino said 
Jesus is continually inviting us to 
reach out to others. But he said in 
order to encounter Jesus, we need 
to encounter others. 

The Bishop stressed the need to es-
pecially reach out to those who suf-
fer not only through prayers but 
through supporting them material-
ly. “We need to rise above the pov-
erty affecting our people, saying a 
lot of the conflicts affecting our 
communities are cause by poverty. 

He also called on Christians to reach 
out to our brothers and sisters who 
belong to other religions or denomi-
nations, as we are all one. He said 
there was need to collaborate with 
others where possible. ■ 

 

Bishop Sabino calls for renewal of  
baptismal, consecrated life  

Bishop Sabino Ocan Odoki of Arua Diocese poses with youth leaders from Nyangilia Senior Secondary  
who attended the 2015 Peace Week held in Lira Diocese 

ñThe children become 
what they see, é...and as 
such we have to be good 

role models ï good 
examples which they can 

imitate,ò he said. 
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Mechanical engineers working with B.M.K Co. Limited worked 
around the clock to set up the crane that lifted trusses (roofing iron 

bars) on to the roof of the Cathedral The builders setting up the roof before the trusses can be 

lifted on to the building  

As the construction work i.e. the 
work of lifting up the trusses on 
to the Cathedral building contin-

ued, some children from the near-
by Sacred Heart Nursery took 

time to pose before the camera. 

Construction workers setting up the trusses 

CATHEDRAL RENOVATION CONTINUES IN FULL GEAR 

The B.M.K Crane lifting one of the 
trusses on to the roof.  


